MINUTES of 

A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE VESTRY OF 

EPISCOPAL CHURCH OF ST. JOHN THE BAPTIST, APTOS, CALIFORNIA

Vestry meeting 
Sept 21, 2021   

A regular meeting of the Vestry of Episcopal Church of St. John the Baptist, Aptos, California, was held via Zoom link at 6:30 p.m. on Tuesday, Sept 21, 2021, pursuant to notice duly given.  

In attendance were:  Rev. Tracy Wells Miller, Rector; Bart Coddington, Sr. Warden; Benjamin Davis; Chris Rowen; Debra Spencer; Francis Bayaca; Kathy Butler; Michael Hudson; Nancy Shephard; Win Fernald; Alliee DeArmond; Joanna Philllips; and Nelson Crandall, Treasurer and acting Clerk. 

Non-vestry members present were: Deacon Joan Anderson, Suzanne Baumhefner, Rick Becton, Tom Butler, Tina Grubbe, Bill Kell, Liz Lindsley, Steve Matthews (external guest), Jon Showalter, and Thomasjohn Wells Miller.

Opening prayer 

Kathy Butler 

Formation reading and study 
led by Kathy  

Informational report from Steve Matthews. 

Steve presented a neighborhood missional intelligence report of information and profiles related to a census tract corresponding to neighborhoods close to the church.  This information included demographics such as age categories, income and average home values, and educational levels in this area.  

    Steve displayed a map showing several areas along Hwy 1 (both north and south sides) and subtle differences among these smaller areas.  He said that expanding the area by the equivalent of even a 10 or 15 min drive (I think that’s how he phrased it) would yield much greater data and would be more complex without adding a lot of useful personal data at a level that would be useful to us.  

    Some discussion and comments acknowledged that individuals in younger age categories are less likely to become “members” of churches in the way that people in our generation have.  The phrase “conversational partners” was suggested as a way of approaching our neighbors around the church.  While we might not recruit great numbers as members, we may have shared interests that could lead to joint activities or concerns.  (To some extent, this is not unlike how COPA approaches community partners for the purpose of advancing shared community or political goals or work.)   

Consent agenda.   

The consent agenda resulted in approval of the draft Committee Charge for the Vestry Admin Team and appointment of Michael Hudson as chair of the Vestry Nominating committee. 

Treasurer’s report  

Nelson discussed highlights from August. These include the fact that collections were up slightly in August and, more importantly, that Helpful Shop revenues were up substantially since the spring and are growing each month.  Nelson said that even if the HS broke even for coming months, there would be about $23,000 available for grants to community organizations.  Consequently, he commented that the HS grants committee should be resurrected to oversee the solicitation and grant approval process for this winter.  

    Nelson pointed out that he had solicited input from parishioners about budget/funding concerns for the coming budget process.  He said he had received 3 responses so far.  

    With respect to the coming budget year and anticipated income/pledges, Nelson reminded the vestry that the $38,000 represented by the PPP loan/grant would not be available as part of the revenues for 2022; this will likely create some challenges for next year as it is very unlikely that pledges will grow that much in one year.    

     One vestry member remarked that more people should be recruited to work in the HS as that would likely make possible even greater revenues from sales.  She felt that greater sales at the HS would translate to more money to work with in funding the budget for the coming year.   

      Nelson pointed out that the operating rule is that the HS pays a tithe to the Parish which is 10% of its revenue.  He noted that the 2021 budget had anticipated a $2,000 tithe from the HS but that, given HS income so far, the tithe would be more in the range of $4,300.  That sum could be higher if HS sales continue on their current trajectory for the rest of the year.  

Decision Items 

With respect to appointing a new Jr. Warden, Mother Tracy pointed out that one vestry member had indicated a willingness to fill that position.  That person is Debra Spencer.  Debra was unanimously elected to serve as the Jr. Warden for the rest of the year.  Debra said that she would likely remain the convenor of the vestry’s internal ministries support team.  She was aware that she would now be a member of the Administrative Team which meets each Tuesday at 1 pm (except vestry Tuesday).   

Task Force for Catch-Up Communication on Campus Development

A charge was drafted for the Task Force for Catch-Up Communication on Campus Development based on the original doc created by Sherrie DeWitt.  While there were questions about the TFCCCD’s focus solely on the history of the campus development and construction already completed, a few vestry members commented on the importance of knowing what has been done in the past, including what may have been tried and failed.  One member remarked on the importance of solid common ground from past work.  Mother Tracy feels the committee’s charge may evolve as more exploration is undertaken concerning future campus development.  

The October 5 special vestry meeting may raise additional questions about campus development and the TFCCCD.  It is recognized that an important purpose of the Task Force is to convey useful information to the parish.  Chris Rowen pointed out that a larger dialogue with the parish is inevitable as the process of campus development goes forward.  

As was done at the time of the “new church” preparation and construction in 2007 to 2009, it is critical to include the parish at large in the discernment and planning stages.  

The TFCCCD charge was ultimately approved, while delegating to the task force the power to recruit 3 more people (members).    Passed:  10 yes, 1 abstain. 

Report Out   

Andrew Pudan, Junior Warden, resigned due to health issues.  

Outreach to put together (recruit) members for HS grants committee.  

HS needs more volunteers. 

Neighborhood Missional Intelligence Report

TFCCCD charge drafted and approved.  

Respectfully Submitted,

Michael Hudson, Ad Hoc Clerk

